NORWELL CONSERVATION COMMISSION

April 6, 2010 @ 7:00 PM - Room 112

ATTENDANCE: Deborah Hill, Kathryn Mudgett, David Magee, Burton Bryan and David Osborne, Christopher Mickle and Gregg McBride. 

Conservation Agent: Abigail Hardy 
AGENDA ACCEPTANCE:

Additions: Abigail Hardy added the following discussions:  239 Washington Street Environmental Monitor, Hunting at hatch lots, Bay Path Lane, Permission for canoeing and access to Jacob’s Pond.

Motion: David Magee motion to accept the agenda with the modifications as stated.

Second: Deborah Hill 

In Favor:  All


Opposed:  None

PUBLIC HEARING

Forest Ridge, Lot 15 / SE52-941 / Construction of a SFH w/ Grading                                  NOI (cont.) 
Applicant/Representative: James Leonard of Sun Construction   
** Applicant has requested a continuation to the April 20, 2010 meeting.

Abigail Hardy reported that a continuation has been requested to the 4/20/10 meeting since additional time is needed by Art Allen to review the collected information and prepare a report for the Commission.

Motion: Christopher Mickle moved to continue hearing until 4/20/10

Second: Burton Bryan


In Favor:  All


Opposed:  None

Route 3 & Route 53 (Mile Marker 12.3 to Mile Marker 14.4) / Tree trimming & removal         RDA

Applicant: Mass. Dept. of Transportation (Hwy.) / Representative: Tom McGuire, Mass. DOT

Discussion: Tom McGuire, District Environmental Engineer for the Mass DOT in Taunton, is here to address concerns on tree trimming and removal. They are visiting all town Conservation Commissions before the herbicide treatment and tree trimming/removal begins. They need to get the approval of the towns and discuss taking down trees that may be in the buffer zones and wetlands. Mr. McGuire presented USGS sheets showing Rt. 3 & Rt. 53 in town. These show the areas where work will be going on. They will only be working on the state highway property. Their goal is, as a public safety measure, to remove trees and limbs that may come down onto the roadways and cause injury. Gregg McBride asked what they would do if they saw an unhealthy tree on the other side of the work property, on private property, that they feel would be a threat/danger. Mr. McGuire answered that they would speak with the property owners prior to doing any work. Most people spoken with are more than happy to have the trees cut. 

Motion: Christopher Mickle moved to issue a negative determination.

Second: Gregg McBride 

In Favor:  All


Opposed:  None

Route 3 (Mile Marker 28 to Mile Marker 35) / Herbicide Treatment                                            RDA

Applicant: Mass. Dept. of Transportation (Hwy.) / Representative: Tom McGuire, Mass. DOT

Discussion: Mr. McGuire explained the annual Mass. Highway Vegetative Management Program, which includes a proposed herbicide treatment under the guardrails along Rt. 3 at selected locations. He handed out USGS maps with a 2-stage slope of work.  

Most of the vegetative management work is done with a lawn mower and a weed wacker along the state highway. They will then be using a contractor, licensed by the Department of Agriculture and Resources that has a directed herbicide spray that is used underneath the guardrails only. There was also a series of “spray and no-spray” sketches handed out to the members. They are calling for a 100’setback that will be a “no-spray” zone before the river. The workers will be seeing delineators of blue and brown reflectors to designate where to start and where to stop spraying. The herbicide is applied once a year. There is a “no-spray zone”, at the North River and at other stream crossings, of 100’ on either side. There are two different sets of regulations to which they adhere:  One is the Wetland Protection Act and the other is the Department of Agriculture Resources. There will be notification for the YOP (yearly operational plan) ten days before the spraying begins. They have developed a 5-year plan that is used as a reference for the work to be done. He then showed a page titled “Sensitive area restrictions” in the riverfront areas. The setback has been put at 100’ from streams and rivers. For herbicide, they use same stuff as is found in “Round-up” because it dissipates quickly and doesn’t migrate. They have to wait until the summertime when the plants are up before spraying. The yearly operational plan is set up and sent to Natural Heritage for pre-approval. 

Motion:  Christopher Mickle moved to issue a negative determination.

Second: Kathryn Mudgett.

In Favor:  All


Opposed:  None

LEGAL DOCUMENTS/VOTES

44 Bridge Street / SE52-930 / Improvements Project                                               Cert. of Compliance 

Applicant: Hoffman, Trustees / Representative: Brad Holmes, Environmental Consulting

Discussion: Abigail Hardy handed out plans and pictures for a recently permitted project which included changing a deck, off the back of the house on a coastal bank, to a patio. It also included adding some semi-pervious pavement within the 50’ and removing some impervious pavement within the 50’. There were some plantings to be done, a small walkway to be added and changes in the entrance to the home. 

She did an inspection for the requested Certificate of Compliance with Brad Holmes and Paul Ripley. The project looked good and was in compliance. Her issue in the special conditions portion was that the pavement be shown in the plan and this was done. However, there were also some specific plans to do with the planting plan. Some of them have been done and some haven’t.  The Commission had wanted monitoring for two growing seasons and this was never presented to her since they were only planted last fall. She then suggested either a denial or the approval of a partial COC. Gregg McBride explained to Brad Holmes that this is a practice that is commonly used and is enough to get through the banks requirements.  Mr. Hoffman said that all the plantings are upland plantings and he has a two-year guarantee on the plants. 

Motion: Christopher Mickle moved to issue a partial COC for this plan

Second: Deborah Hill 


In Favor:  All


Opposed:  None

59 Winter Street / Bank blowout                                                                                 Emergency Cert. 

Homeowner: Brad Benson  / Representative: Steve Ivas, Ivas Environmental 

Discussion:  Abigail Hardy said that she was contacted, during the timeframe of the two recent storms, by a local landscaper and asked to come out and look at a pond with a bank that had blown-out. The homeowner is working with Steve Ivas and there is a report from Mr. Ivas in the folders. 

Abigail Hardy issued an Emergency Certification to put in erosion controls. They put in silt fence and haybale. She also asked that they, in order to correct the situation, had to file a NOI and clean out the silt. She signed the Emergency Certification and wanted the Commission to review it. David Magee asked if these are lined ponds. David Osborne said that at least one of them is. Abigail Hardy said that when the NOI is filed, the Commission should visit the site. She told the property owners that they will need to bring the levels down an inch on the ponds and the material that was spread throughout the adjacent BVW would need to be cleaned out. The vegetation underneath would die if it were not cleaned up. This is mapped habitat. Abigail Hardy sent the Emergency Certification to Natural Heritage and Endangered Species Program for their information. 

They are now working with Merrill and Steve Ivas. David Osborne said that the first thing to be done is that they clean up. Abigail Hardy said that this has been sent to Natural Heritage and DEP already and the work is being done.

Motion: Christopher Mickle moved to issue an Emergency Certification.

Second: Deborah Hill 


In Favor:  All


Opposed:  None

141 Longwater Drive/SE52-528/Sewer force Main Installation

      Request for COC

Owner: Wearguard Corporation

Present: Bruce Isadore, Attorney and Doug Hartnett, Engineer from Bridgewater. 

Abigail Hardy stated that this was a permit from 1998 in which the As Built was done without ever getting stamped or signed. The original plans were stamped and signed. The original engineer has retired and a letter is to be given to her today that will certify the work that’d been done. She met with them, walked the site and discussed the project. 

The original engineer was Donald Springhetti of Bradford-Saivetz Associates. He was the contractor who did the work to produce the As Built. Mr. Springhetti is now retired and the company, Bradford-Saivetz is no longer in business. Prior to retirement, he worked at a company called Cubellis, which is also not no longer in business.

Bruce Isadore began the discussion by saying that Wearguard had a septic system that was going to fail. They had approached the owner of the roadway, as well as the town of Norwell, to negotiate connecting to the town of Rockland Sewer Department. This project was done in 2000. They never had a COC and the work was completed.  

Doug Hartnett discussed the fact that he had worked with Don Springhetti, contacted him, discussed the project by phone and inspected the site. He was contacted by Aramark to get the COC and it is explained in the letter that the manhole covers were to be cleaned out to remove the blockage in the line. He looked at the wetland areas and the areas were stabilized. The as-built were prepared and he is confident, the installation has been in operation since 2001. 

Abigail Hardy visited the site. We now have a letter for the file. The as-builts aren’t stamped and signed. The plans were signed off on by the Rockland Sewer Department and there were spot grades done. David Osborne said the letters submitted for the file would allow the plan to be put to rest.

Motion: Gregg McBride moved to issue a Certificate Of Compliance

Second: Christopher Mickle 


In Favor:  All


Opposed:  None

DISCUSSIONS
Commission updates on work with other Boards/Committees

Pathways -

David Osborne attended to the last Pathways Meeting and everyone is waiting for the Town Meeting before anything is decided or done. 

Cemetery Commission – 

Christopher Mickle stated that the parcels went before the Board of Selectmen for review and they are still after the piece of property that is not town property.  Abigail Hardy said that the May Elm property is the piece of land that the Commission and the town refused to accept as a gift, that is mapped habitat. It is now being used as mitigation. It’s a large lot but undevelopable. Abigail Hardy had sent this information to Natural Heritage.

A reviewer, Misty Ann, had pulled up a property that was acceptable and this was Wildcat. Abigail Hardy is trying to help and gave the Board the wetland maps that she had. The second South Street parcel will not be used since they may want to keep it for development possibility. Christopher Mickle can tell the Cemetery Commission that the Selectmen are responsible for making the decision.

Farm Fields – Abigail Hardy said that it has been discussed to put together a contract. She will speak to the farmers and see what they want drafted. David Osborne suggested that the farmers come in and openly discuss what they want. If we feel like putting in a stipulation, we can do this. Abigail Hardy will put a sample contract on the “keep-and-share” this week. She will review different files and see if there are any signed contracts. She suggested that their farm plans should be kept on file.

Camping at Stetson Meadows – Abigail Hardy said that the scouts contacted the Recreation Department about camping at Stetson Meadows. 

She wasn’t sure if this was something that the Commission would allow. David Osborne said that they would need to clean up and we should know how many people are going. David Magee mentioned finding out the appropriate liability. Christopher Mickle added that the Fire Department would need to be contacted to pull a fire permit, before starting any campfires.  

New Commission Member/Committee Appointments – 

Abigail Hardy mentioned adding the Open Space and Recreation Committee to the final list for the New Commission Member/committee appointments. Deborah Hill also added that there was the Historic Commission, Roseanne Joyce and Deborah Hill from Conservation, Steve Ivas from Water Commission, Deb Linehan and Richard Barry as the two At Large, and Dale Conner for Recreation. 

Wildcat OSRD – Abigail Hardy said that they filed. They did not get the abutter notification out in time for tonight’s meeting. They are hoping that the new Commission member, replacing Gregg McBride, will be on their Committee. The project has a long history and details will be typed by Abigail Hardy and presented at the next meeting.

New Commission Member/Committee Appointments 

There are two open positions, one is the CPC and one is for the Pathways Committee.

David Osborne said that he would like the position on the CPC. 

Motion: Kathryn Mudgett moved to appoint David Osborne as the Conservation Commission representative to the CPC.

Second: Deborah Hill


In Favor:  All


Opposed: None

Christopher Mickle volunteered to be on the Pathways Committee.

Motion: David Osborne nominated Christopher Mickle as the Conservation Commission representative to the Pathways Committee.

Second: David Magee 


In Favor:  All


Opposed:  None

Bay Path Lane – Abigail Hardy said that there was a huge drainage problem two weeks ago. The subdivision was built in such a way that the road drains into a wetland. She was there last week and the fire dept was there removing water and pumping the water over the drainage easement. It is down bay path and it’s the wetland on the left. She feels that the town needs to do something. Its’ not a good situation if this happens in the future. 

Jacobs Canoeing Access – Abigail Hardy said that Wes Osborne has a key to open the gate for canoeing access and there are also two keys here at the office. Deborah Hill suggested having a sign-up sheet for whomever is taking a key. David Osborne suggested that there should be the loaning of the key by the Conservation Agent only. Abigail Hardy said that she would get a sign-up sheet and make a copy of the registration and drivers license. 

Hatch lots – Abigail Hardy questioned signage and she will wait until Town Meeting to see if the $10k is received to do the lot and then do the signs. Abigail Hardy said that Wes Osborne had spoken to the person in charge of Shop (Mr. Holmes) at the High School and was told that he will make up signs.

Environmental monitoring – 239 Washington Street – Abigail Hardy said that Lois Barber, from the ZBA, asked for a billing breakdown from the monitoring. Abigail Hardy said that for a five-page report with 1 ½ pages of text, they charged the town $1300. They were asked for a breakdown and only gave a list of what they’d done and what it cost.  The rate is $95 per hour. Deborah Hill and Abigail Hardy said that 11 hours was unreasonable. David Osborne said that we don’t have enough information to pay this. David Sanderson called Abigail Hardy and said that Richard Westcott would respond to her emails, that all David Sanderson does is submit his information and Richard Westcott does the billing. Abigail Hardy is suggesting using John Chessia as the environmental monitoring. 

She had issues such as the fact that they had been somewhat remiss in reporting and monitoring, they travel 1½ hours and we pay for this travel and they are just addressing her concerns and not addressing anything else. 

David Osborne said that we are requesting more information before considering payment of this bill. He also suggested that Abigail Hardy send a letter to ZBA that we need more information before the paying of the bill.

Motion: Deborah Hill moved to change the monitor for 239 Washington Street to John Chessia.

Second:  Kathryn Mudgett 


In Favor:  All


Opposed:  None

Bay Path Lane –

Abigail Hardy said that there was a drainage problem two weeks ago, at Bay Path Lane. After reviewing the file she said that the sub-division was built in such a way that the road drainage was going into what was a wetland. She will again look at this next week. 

There is a wetland in between two houses up to the road and the edge had been reinforced with stone. This is the drainage for everyone. She saw that the Fire Department was there last week and were taking water and pumping it out behind someone’s house, into the woods and down the hill. There is a conservation restriction in the center and there is a drainage easement. They were doing this pumping over the drainage easement without a level spreader on the hose. This water was spraying at mass force down the hill and eroding the hill. She spoke with Fire Chief Andy Reardon about doing this in a more efficient way. David Osborne said that Abigail Hardy should go back and look at the properties before the discussion continues.

ENFORCEMENT DISCUSSIONS

 Executive Session-Pending Litigation

OFFICE BUSINESS/MISCELLANEOUS
1. Bills – Western Graphics, Debra Kruk, Echo Techs (2 bills), Peter Fletcher.

Abigail Hardy said that Peter Fletcher should be paid and we should discuss this with Bob Galvin.

Motion: Kathryn Mudgett moved to pay the bills.

Second: Burton Bryan 

In Favor:  All


Opposed:  None

I hereby certify that the above minutes were presented and voted by a majority vote by the Norwell Conservation Commission on May 3, 2011.

_______________________________

David Osborne, Chairman

EXECUTIVE SESSION:

Motion: Kathryn Mudgett moved to enter into Executive Session to discuss Pending Litigation and to adjourn upon completion. 

Second: David Magee

(Both Gregg McBride and Christopher Mickle had to leave, for other appointments, during the meeting and were not present for the Executive Session. Deborah Hill recused herself for the discussion of White Barn Lane.)

The members were polled: Deborah Hill - Aye, Kathryn Mudgett - Aye, Burton Bryan - Aye, and David Magee – Aye, David Osborne - Aye.

DiRubbo – Abigail Hardy said that after looking at the pictometry, the land that they are offering to give us is wetland and not buildable. There is a history with this applicant of dragging things out. Her opinion is that the Commission should stick with the letter and not negotiate. Deborah Hill said that this offer is putting us back to the very beginning. We have the court and Peter Fletcher on our side and this has already been decided. David Osborne said that the reason we are discussing this is to send Bob Galvin a Commission vote that this is not something that we are willing to negotiate on. Deborah Hill said that we should take a vote and reissue the letter from us. David Osborne said that they are now willing to give us 8 acres of swamp and we can’t do anything with it. The judge had written the Commission a letter and told Bob Galvin that if there are any further problems, we should let him know. We should send Bob Galvin a written message from the agent that we stand by what we discussed and use the language that the Commission is “united and adamant”. Deborah Hill said that it should state that this is not a negotiated issue and we want a response by April 30, 2010. Abigail Hardy will write that the Commission requires this plan by April 30 and after that fees will accrue.

White Barn Lane - Abigail Hardy sent out an e-mail to the members. John Chessia saw that they had not included the flood area in the volumetric calculation. She then gave a review of the project stating that their engineers showed the flooding ending at the end of the property line. She and John Chessia were at the DEP on-site and they saw that the flooding went clear across the property. Mr. Chessia did a calculation and showed that the water level is higher than they were saying. The engineers said that they think there are not wetlands that are subject to the Wetlands Act jurisdiction and asked if the Commission agreed. The Commission answered that they did not agree. Steven Slater wrote that he sees the property flood regularly. Abigail Hardy said that this filing would instruct them to get a better drainage system. There is a bylaw filing that was done a couple of weeks ago. 

Motion:  Burton Bryan moved to adjourn from Executive Session.

Second:  Kathryn Mudgett  



The members were polled: Kathryn Mudgett – Aye, Burton Bryan – Aye, David Magee – Aye and David Osborne – Aye.

I hereby certify that the above minutes were presented and voted by a majority vote by the Norwell Conservation Commission on May 3, 2011.

_______________________________

David Osborne, Chairman
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